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aSSESSMENT REVIEW BOARD
december 19, 2019
LISBON TOWN OFFICE

2:30 PM

1. CALL TO ORDER.  Clyde Cavender, Assessment Review Board Chairman, called the meeting to order at 2:39 PM and led the pledge of allegiance to the flag.
2. ROLL CALL.  Members present were Clyde Cavender, Miriam Morgan Alexander, Marie Hale, and Lisa Ward (arriving at 2:45 PM.)  Also present were Kathy Malloy, Town Assessor; Amy Wiers, Assessing Clerk; Attorney Dan Stockford, Esq., Lisbon’s Counsel; John Cordts and Kathleen Cordts.  
3. WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS - NONE
4. HEARING – Case# 2019-1
APPLICANT:  John & Kathleen Cordts  
PROPERTY LOCATION:  77 River Road, Lisbon
DISPUTED ASSESSMENT YEAR:  2019/2020
ORIGINAL ASSESSMENT: $34,400
ASSESSOR’S ADJUSTED ASSESSMENT: $17,900 (Amount appealed)

APPLICANT’S ASSESSMENT: $9,200
TAX MAP:  Map R07   LOT: 009-G  

EXECUTIVE SESSION

Ms. Morgan-Alexander said the newest member, Lisa Ward would be a few minutes late but that she will be attending.  Attorney Stockford said it is not necessary to begin in an executive session at this point because he could do the instructions to the board at the beginning of the open portion of this meeting.  
VOTE (2019-01) Ms. Morgan-Alexander, seconded by Mrs. Hale moved to recess until 3:00 PM at which time everyone would be present.  

(Lisa Ward arrived at 2:45 PM)

Seeing Mrs. Ward had just arrived, Mrs. Hale withdrew her second and Ms. Morgan-Alexander withdrew her motion.  All were now present for the meeting.  

Attorney Stockford said he would like to go over some of the legal standards that govern the proceedings of the Board of Assessment Review, since there is a new board member.  He said it is important to note that the Assessor has made a decision on the abatement application and when the Board reviews the Assessor’s decision it is called a de novo review, which allows the parties to submit evidence and new information during the hearing and to decide then if an abatement is appropriate.
Attorney Stockford presented a packet of information to the board members and covered Chapter 11 Abatement and Appeal and said that this abatement is considered an “Overvaluation or “Error in Valuation” that was applied to the property. 
Taxpayers may challenge their property tax assessments through the abatement process.  An “abatement” is the process required by State law to correct an assessed property value that is excessive or void due to an error or illegality in the assessment.  State law also authorizes several other types of abatements that are not related to the assessed value.  Local abatement decisions may be appealed to local, county and State boards and to the courts.  The rules and procedures that govern the abatement and appeals processes are discussed in this chapter.
Overvaluation or “Error in Valuation” is the most common basis for a request for abatement of property taxes.  If a taxpayer believes that the assessed value of his or her property is too high, the taxpayer’s only remedy is to submit a written application for abatement to the assessors, stating the grounds for the abatement:  36 Maine Revised Statutes Section 841(1).  The assessors also may grant such an abatement on their own initiative.  The municipal officers (Selectboard or Council) have no legal authority to grant an abatement based on a claim of overvaluation.
Attorney Stockford said under the statutes and according to Lisbon’s Ordinance, it requires that the taxpayer to go to the Assessor first, then the Assessors makes a decision on the abatement request, then the taxpayer has a right to appeal that decision to the Board within 60 days of that decision.  The Board then has an obligation to make a decision on the Abatement request within 60 days from the date the abatement request was filed.  He said because their decision should be supported by findings and conclusions, at the conclusion of this hearing, the Board will have the option to take a preliminary vote and ask legal council to draft a decision to be reviewed and approved at a later date. 

OPENING STATEMENTS

Mr. Cavender said we are meeting this afternoon for the purpose of hearing a property tax abatement appeal filed by John & Kathleen Cordts.

The procedures that the Board will follow in this hearing are as follows:  
· The Taxpayer will present information that they wish the Board to consider in connection with their appeal of the Town Assessor’s denial of its request for an abatement of taxes assessed for 2019/2020 tax year.  
· Any witnesses presented by the Taxpayer may be questioned by the Assessor, and the Board also will have an opportunity to ask questions of the witnesses. 
· After the Taxpayer’s presentation is complete, the Assessor will have an opportunity to present evidence and information the Assessor wants the Board to consider. 
· The Taxpayer’s Attorney may ask questions of the witnesses presented by the Assessor, and the Board also will have an opportunity to ask questions of witnesses. 
· After the Assessor’s presentation is complete, the Taxpayer will have an opportunity to present responsive information, and the Assessor will then have an opportunity to present information in response to the Taxpayer. After all information has been presented, the record will be closed and the Board will deliberate on the issue of whether the Taxpayer is entitled to an abatement of taxes assessed for the 2019/2020 tax year.  
· The Taxpayer and the Assessor will be permitted to be present during the Board deliberations, if they wish, but they may not participate in that portion of the hearing, unless the Board decides to request additional information in which case both parties will have an opportunity to address the requested information.

Mr. Cavender said the evidentiary part of this hearing is being recorded so that there is a record of all the information that is being presented.  

After the Taxpayer filed a request for abatement of 2019/2020 taxes dated September 3, 2019, the Assessor denied the request for abatement on October 31, 2019.  The Taxpayer then submitted an abatement appeal application to the Board dated November 25, 2020 [which s/b 2019].  This is an administrative hearing and not a court proceeding or trial.  Therefore, the formal rules of evidence will not apply, but the Board may exclude evidence that is irrelevant, immaterial or unduly repetitious.  He said as Chairperson of the Board, he would determine the appropriateness and admissibility of evidence with advice from the Board’s attorney.

Before the Board started, Mr. Cavender asked the Board Members if anyone had a relationship with the Taxpayer, or had knowledge about this case, that would prevent them from fairly and impartially hearing the facts and deciding the case based on the evidence presented at this hearing.  All answered, no.

Mr. Cavender requested those in attendance for both the Taxpayer and the Assessor to introduce themselves.  The Town Clerk administered the oath “to tell the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the truth” for witnesses and those presenting information (Kathy Malloy, Amy Wiers, John Cordts, and Kathleen Cordts) at this hearing.
TAXPAYER’S PRESENTATION
Mr. Cordts began his presentation by saying that his wife, Kathy has been a life-long resident of Lisbon, that he moved here in 1977, and since that time taught in our school system, served Lisbon as a firefighter and had worked at public works, so this is their town.  He said he had a great appreciation for our town.   
Mr. Cordts described the land being assessed as part of Marion and Albert Bernier’s Estate along Ferry Road.  He said the land in question is lot 9, right next to lot 14 at the bottom of the map he presented. Marion and Albert Bernier’s Estate traveled along Ferry Road, which is a paved road, in a weird configuration because it was put together by several parcels of land.  He said he bought this 2 acre piece (lot 17) of land for a $1 and other considerations.  The town road ended at an old stone house on what was then called the old County Road and 911 changed Old County Road to River Road.  He met with the then Public Works Superintendent, Roger Martel and Carl Huston Senior to decide at the time what was the best way to access this land.  He said at that time the town had responsibility for all of the Old County Road, which travels through the woods and comes out by Wagg Road on Ferry Road.  He said there are old abandoned foundations along that road. It was determined the best place to put a driveway in was 75-80 feet from the corner of this lot, which was where the town road would end and the town would no longer maintain the road beyond our driveway.  Since then, the Scribner’s bought and built beyond that and now the Scribner’s are responsible from our driveway to their driveway; it’s private not public now.
He said there are potholes on River Road that he has called to have those fixed. He indicated there are places on this road where the road has been washed out.   He said he has called Public Works to have those fixed but there has not been any response.  This is one of the most poorly maintained roads in this town.  He mentioned when they built out there they used to come out at least once a month with a grader and maintained the road.  Today, there has not been a grader on this road for over a year.  He said the question is whether this is a buildable lot or backlot, which was part of this larger (Bernier) parcel that up until this division was a backlot.    
Mr. Cordts stated he and his father-in-law put in a little trail back there so the kids could walk to Meme and Papa Bernier’s house (lot 9) off the Ferry Road and other than that, it is all wooded.  He said he had pictures of it being nothing but forestland.   

Mr. Cordts said there are a couple of options to finding a right of way to this land, none of which he feels are feasible.  He explained coming up his driveway, going to the right of his garage is a deep gully that is a swamp during the spring and with heavy rain.  He pointed to the left of the garage between the house and the garage would cross his leach field and septic tank.  He explained accessing it from the corner, Carl Huston told him, that there is no way you could put in a driveway there because of the topography.  It is a steep hill up and a steep hill down right there.  His wife, Kathy said the price to make a driveway there would be exorbitant.  He said the Scribner’s are maintaining this land so somebody would have to negotiate with them as to whether or not it would be feasible to put something in here; it is not an ideal situation because it gets very wet in the springtime.    
Mr. Cordts said he has a very hilly steep driveway himself.  He was given the property by Kathy’s parents for the sole reason that someone wanted to harvest the wood (this lot was sold to the Swans for $800 an acre) on her parent’s lot, so giving them this backlot would help them maintain and keep their privacy.  
Mr. Cordts explained who now owned the surrounding parcels, what is on them, and their assessed values. The Swan parcel is now all fields and wooded and is more than 12 acres.  He said they were told they were lucky their soil test passed on this piece of land.  There is also an acquirer here.  He said their well is 27 feet deep and they have more water than they could ever use.   

Mr. Cordts said he felt that since there’s really no way to access that land without going through their driveway and leach field that this lot should be considered a backlot.  He went through the information in his application packet in detail.  He said the adjacent lot is assessed as a backlot so his should be assessed as a backlot because it is not suitable for building on it; there is no right of way and no suitable soil test, plus it is all wooded.  

Mr. Cordts said this lot was assessed originally at $34,400.  He said his lot was appraised at the same value as the surrounding lots per acre.  Mrs. Cordts added that those are all on Ferry Road which is a paved road.  He said he spoke to Ms. Malloy who told him that because there was no right-of-way that she would devalue the property for tax purposes by 50% and still call it a buildable lot.  He pointed out the third paragraph down on tab Abatement page 6 it says “... lot as a buildable lot with Planning Board approval as a rear lot.”  He asked, what happens if the Planning Board does not approve that as a buildable lot?  He said we consider this a nature preserve and there is no road frontage for this.  
Mr. Cordts said he was told that backland 1 to 5 acres was valued at $2,000 an acre and assessed or taxed at 90%.  He said we consider this to be backland similar to Swans and that it should be assessed similar at $9,200 and taxed at the discounted rate.  He said it should not be considered buildable until when and if it actually meets the criteria of a buildable lot. He pointed out the fields on the town’s tax report shows Tree Growth 0, Soft 0, and Hard 0; there could be a misunderstanding about the tree growth on this land because of where it is.  He said perhaps if this was a field, it might be a buildable lot, but the pictures we have would indicate it is heavily wooded.  It shows the backland was appraised at $34,400.  He said he has a tax bill for 2019 to Kathleen M. Cordts, personal representative of Marion Bernier with an assessed value of land of 28.575 acres with a value of $55,500 with an assessment of $1,378.  

Mrs. Cordts said she had to divide the tax bill up among the individuals who had purchased the lots but the deeds and information had not been received at the town level so the tax bill had not reflected the division and had been sent to the Estate of Marion Bernier even though it had been sold.  She said she asked Ms. Malloy to help her calculate the amount each party who had acquired the land might owe and Ms. Malloy sent her an email with the following figures:

· 14.9
$ 268.27 Swan’s Farm thought to be considered backland
· 4.6

$ 137.35  Cordts’ parcel thought to be considered backland
· 2.96
$ 310.00 Parcel on Ferry Road on a Paved Road with road frontage
· 2.96
$ 310.00 Parcel on Ferry Road on a Paved Road with road frontage
· 3.15
$ 353.00 Parcel on Ferry Road on a Paved Road with road frontage
Mrs. Cordts said the tax they paid on that parcel at that time was $137.35 on the 4.6 acres so we thought it would still be considered backland.  She said the others must have been assessed at quite a bit more since they paid more in taxes even though it was less land.  She said at that time we were assessed as backland value.

Mr. Cordts said he would like to mention the 4.6 acres for $137 verses the 2.96 acres for $310 so it would appear back then, which is comparable to what the Swan’s paid for their backland, that it was certainly not considered prime building property.  He said the 2020 tax bill made out to the Cordt’s for the initial appraisal states that the location of this property is off from the Ferry Road that’s paved; if that were true then you would have to traverse at least through one parcel of land and then through the Swan’s land to get to it.  He said the tax bill he received on their house for 2020 evaluated our 2 acres at $37,000 where 2.96 acres on two other lots on a paved road were evaluated at 34,400, which were an acre larger than ours is and on a paved road.  He said we are not abating that, but we are abating what is considered here as backland.  He said he put in the packet a few pages from the Lisbon Comprehensive Plan which says under Special Protection Areas…”d. critical wildlife habitats and travel corridors, e. continuous slopes of two or more acres in excess of 25%, which he said this land does have.  He said he had pictures taken this morning on that trail showing rabbit and deer tracks; this is a natural corridor between the farm and Kathy’s sister Joni’s land that was developed so her quadriplegic husband Steve could watch for deer.  He indicated this land does comply with the wishes in the Comprehensive Plan document.  He said they would do whatever they can to preserve this as backland.  We consider this backland and should be accessed at $2,000 an acre for the 4.6 acres totaling $9,200, which should be taxed at 90%.        
The Town Clerk noted for the record that all seven-application packets were not identical and contained duplicate Comprehensive Plan pages along with one different page numbered 10.  Mr. Cordts said he apologized.  
QUESTIONS OF TAXPAYER
There were no questions from the Assessor.
ASSESSOR’S PRESENTATION

Ms. Malloy said in her packet you will find a map which shows the 4.6 acre parcel surveyed by a licensed professional surveyor.  It shows their house lot in front, which is a 2 acre lot.  Soon after the tax bills came out Mr. Cordts came in questioning the bill on that lot so I told him that I would check into it and get back to him.  

Ms. Malloy said she talked to the Code Enforcement Officer, which you can see from the note back in August in tab #2, that Mr. Douglass reviewed it because as Assessor she doesn’t determine what is or is not buildable, that’s up to the Code Enforcement Officer, she said.  She said she asked Mr. Douglass if this was a buildable lot and he told her yes, but that it would have to be a rear lot and that it would have to go in front of the Planning Board for approval, that he could not issue a building permit.  She said in those cases that she discounts them 50%, which is more than generous for an almost 5 acre lot; the new value is $17,500.    
Ms. Malloy said under tab #3 you will find the reasons for the denial.  She said she checks with the Code Enforcement Officer on what is buildable and what is not.  She said she does not make those judgements, the Codes Officer does.  She said in that last paragraph this information was given assuming the 5 acres would be combined with their house lot.  In the pricing schedule any land on the “R” maps up to 4 acres is assessed as a house lot. Anything from 1 to 5 is one price, 5 to 10 is another price, 10 to 11, and then you get up to over 20 for another price.  This schedule is on a declining value, the further back the land is the less its value.  She said when she spoke to them she assumed they were going to combine those lots, but they didn’t.  

Ms. Malloy said the Swan’s received their bill for that lot and they came in so she said she would do some research and get back to them.  She said her research showed that during the revaluation individuals who had over 10-acres, with a separate lot in behind that 10-acre lot, they priced as a rear lot.  She said she would not have done it that way because it was a separate lot, but that was how other lots were treated so she abated theirs and reduced their value.  She said the Swan’s were treated like similar other lots.             

Ms. Malloy said the Herling’s 1.27 acre lot is unbuildable and does not meet the minimum lot size required to build so that was priced as unbuildable. 

Ms. Malloy said the Pedersen’s was calculated right off the pricing schedule; they have a 2.96 acre lot for $34,400.  This lot is just land so when this lot gets developed with a driveway, well, and septic the town adds another $10,000 in value.  

Ms. Malloy said under tab #4 you will find her denial letter.   She said she had already reduced that piece of property by 50%, which was in line with other lots, which is how she treats all of those; she said she could not do anything different for their lot. 

Ms. Malloy said under tab #5 you will find examples of another rear lot in town.  She said you will notice the 4 acre home site is reduced by 50% because Mr. Douglass would not be able to issue a building permit because it is a rear lot so they would have to go through the Planning Board for approval; which is why they get a 50% discount. She included a map showing this lot sits behind another lot. 
Ms. Malloy said under the last tab #6 you will find a couple of options.
1. You can see the lot at 77 River Road that their current land value is $ 37,047 and if they combine the 4.6-acre lot, their land value would increase to $44,400, which is only an increase of $7,400.  
2. The next option is open space, which is a way to reduce your land value significantly, but you do have to put in conservation easements and restrictions on your property in order to qualify.  There is ordinary open space, which is a 20% reduction; permanently protected, which is another 30% reduction; forever wild, but all of these put restrictions on your property.  Some of these you can never develop and you have to have public access; however, there are different levels that you can apply without any minimum acreage for open space. 

Ms. Malloy pointed out that when they received the bill for this property when it was under the Estate or heirs of Marion Bernier, that bill was for 28.57 acres, which she only split up for them as a courtesy.  That was not a representation of what their next tax bill was going to look like.  That was done because they were trying to apportion that tax bill because the split didn’t happen until after April 1.  That was one big lot and assessed correctly at that time.  She explained going forward this would not look like that at all because they were going to be separate lots taxed separately with very different values.  
Ms. Malloy reported the print out showing fields for hardwood and softwood.  That field will always say “0” unless you are enrolled in the tree growth program.  In the tree growth program land is separated by hardwood and softwood so that field will always say “0” unless you are in the tree growth forest management program.    
VOTE (2019-02) Ms. Morgan-Alexander, seconded by Mrs. Hale moved at 3:40 PM to recess for 10-minutes.  Voted 4-0 passed. 

The Chairman called the meeting back to order at 3:47 PM. 

QUESTIONS OF ASSESSORS

Mr. Cordts asked if Mr. Douglass had gone out to look at this land.  Ms. Malloy replied that Mr. Douglass looks at these on google maps and reviews surveys.  Mr. Cordts said he does not take into consideration topography or wildlife habitat.  

Mr. Cordts asked if the Swan’s property was considered backland now.  Ms. Malloy replied, yes, because their lot is sitting behind 169 acres that they have.  Mr. Cordts said whether you were on the Swan’s property or Scribner’s or on what Mr. Wagg owns, it is all the same land.  Ms. Malloy said all Mr. Wagg’s land is in tree growth.  She said the Swan’s have a conservation easement on their 169 acres.  These properties have to be treated similar depending upon each of their circumstances.  

Mr. Cordts said Joni’s land was designed so that if you took a few feet of road frontage from her present lot she would be able to turn her second lot into a buildable lot.  Ms. Malloy said she has to tax it as it is right now, not what it might be.  Mrs. Cordts said but you are taxing us on what it might be not what it is.  Ms. Malloy replied, but it is a buildable lot.  Mrs Cordts said but it doesn’t have a right of way to it.  It is not a buildable lot at this point because you can’t get to it.  

Mr. Cordts said the Planning Board may not approve it as a buildable lot.  He said if the Planning Board would approve that as a buildable lot that he would sell that tomorrow; then he said but I would never do that.  

Mrs. Cordts said why don’t you wait until it is improved and has a driveway to it before determining it is a buildable lot.  Ms. Malloy explained that the Cordts abut that lot and that they could give it a right of way anytime they want.  Ms. Malloy said why didn’t you combine it then if you were not going to build on it. Mr. Cordts said they didn’t think that they had to and it would cost money to hire an attorney to do that.  Mrs. Cordts said you can’t get to that property, beyond our driveway is not a public road, before our driveway it has been determined that we can’t give a right of way from the roadway to that land, and you can’t go up our driveway to it because you would be driving across the leach field.  She said it would be understood better if physically looked at.             
Mrs. Ward asked Mr. and Mrs. Cordts and Ms. Malloy a question.  It sounds like from the taxes and services point of view it is a buildable lot which is what it is being assessed at and from the homeowners point of view that it is not buildable so my question is are you saying Mr. and Mrs. Cordts that it is not buildable because you don’t plan to build on it or that there is no way anyone could ever possibly build on it.  Mr. Cordts replied that if the Swan’s decided that they wanted to develop their lot and they put a road in along their property and then it would be a buildable lot.  The only way to access this lot would be through the Swan’s land and they do drive a tractor up there to check out their electrical fence, and that would then give access to the backland the Swan’s own as well.  He said he did not know if a 24-foot right of way could be put there if its conservation land.  

Mrs. Ward said the 2020 tax bill says it is off Ferry Road and asked Ms. Malloy if she could explain how it is determined to be off Ferry Road.  Ms. Malloy said there are four or five lots and that she started the split with the lot off Ferry Road and that she did their lot last so they all were called off Ferry Road; that was a mistake and has since been changed; that was done when he came in. 

Ms. Morgan-Alexander said this board did not have the authority to say whether this is or is not a buildable lot.  The Chair, Mr. Cavender said the Planning Board has that authority to make that determination.  Ms. Morgan-Alexander said she just wanted to make that clear. 

Mr. Cavender asked if there were similar properties in town in this category.  Ms. Malloy said yes, those are in tab #5.  Like the Pamela Hogan property that would need to have the Planning Board’s approval because Mr. Douglass could not issue a building permit.  She said the Planning Board has to have a reason to deny it and Mr. Douglass does not send individuals to the Planning Board if he thinks they are not going to be able to approve it.  She said Mr. Douglass would sit down with them and let them know that there is nothing that the Planning Board could do.  She said she treats properties in a subdivision the same way.  There is a new one on Mill Street; even though the lots are all created on the survey map, Mr. Douglass cannot issue building permits until they have put the road in and have met certain criteria. Those lots are assessed at 50% because they are legal buildable lots, but Mr. Douglass can’t issue a building permit until they meet certain criteria. 

Mrs. Cordts said Mr. Douglass doesn’t look at any of the lots, he just looks at google.  Ms. Malloy said he looks at road frontage to determine if they have to go to the Planning Board, the size of the property, surveys, and so on.  She said he has criteria he uses and does not go out to look at every lot.  Mrs. Cordts said we don’t have road frontage so we have to go to the Planning Board for approval.  Ms. Malloy replied yes.  
Mrs. Ward said Mr. and Mrs. Cordts mentioned the topography would not allow this property to be buildable, but then later mentioned that if for some reason the Swan’s decided to do something with that other property and build a road that you would sell it.  Mr. Cordts said no, that he misspoke and that he would not sell it to the Swan’s or anyone else.  Mrs. Cordts said it is all hilly and rocky with a brook running across it in a deep gully.  Mr. Cordts mentioned the run off from the hilly area runs down onto his property alongside his garage, so the area beside his garage is not accessible and swamp.  The kids used to go sliding on it; its heavily wooded where the brook goes through and is all rock.
Mrs. Ward said the definition between buildable between the Assessor’s office and Mr. and Mrs. Cordts does not match.  The Assessor’s office is looking at this from a different point of view.  She said she wanted to understand what both are saying.                        

Attorney Stockford asked the Assessor to explain how she determined the original assessed value of the lot in question and said that he understood that she granted an abatement for half.  Mrs. Malloy stated that she used  the pricing schedule for the rural area, the home-site up to four acres, and then the two acres would fall into the rear one to five acres.  She said the pricing schedule she uses on the sheet just before tab #4 is what she uses for all similar properties; this calculation chart is already programmed into the computer system.  Attorney Stockford said a hand note on the bottom of that sheet states “as of 8/20/2019 land values factored by 1.15 for all but tree growth values set by the state.”  He asked if he was correct in determining that this lot was calculated before that 8/20/2019 and that you have done some adjustments.  Ms. Malloy said yes, she had; this is the manual from the revaluation that was implemented in 2016.  Attorney Stockford said as far as the initial value for the lot in question, am I correct in saying that it was $16,500 more in value than what you have now.  Ms. Malloy said yes; it was originally assessed as a home-site at $33,000 and the rear to five acres was $1,300 so that came to $34,000.   She said then after the 50% discount was applied for the home-site the new value was $17,900.
Attorney Stockford asked about the 50% reduction in value and that is based on it being a rear lot with no access.  Mr. Cordts asked if the Hogan’s applied for an abatement.  Ms. Malloy said yes, and she was thrilled that it was reduced by 50%.  Mrs. Cordts asked why people have to go through the abatement process to get the 50% off.  Ms. Malloy said because she didn’t realize it was a rear lot.  

Mrs. Ward said Ms. Malloy presented a few options that the Cordts could treat that space to reduce their taxes and the reason cited for not combining it was attorney fees.  Ms. Malloy do you know if there are costs associated with some of the other options mentioned.  Ms. Malloy said it depends upon what level you go with open space because some require recorded easements.  If down the road a decision is made to build upon it then there is a penalty associated with that, but you could put some in open space and keep out an area for building. Mr. Cordts said for open space you have to have public access.  Ms. Malloy said there are different levels and that some do not require public access.     
The Chair said if there are no more questions, then the board should move into closing statements.
CONCLUSION / SUMMATION
The Taxpayers said they did not have anything else to add.  The Assessor said she did not have anything else to add.  Attorney Stockford indicated the Board could declare the evidence portion of the administrative hearing closed.  Seeing no objections, the Chairman declared the hearing portion of the process closed.                              
ASSESSMENT REVIEW BOARD DELIBERATION
Attorney Stockford said the burden is on the Taxpayer to prove there has been an overvaluation and that the current valuation is manifestly wrong or unjust; the argument was that the property was substantially overvalued and that there was an injustice that occurred and whether that burden has been met?  

Mrs. Ward said the question for her is that it’s not so much that the Cordts devalue the space, they know it is not buildable, which was their point, but from the Assessors point of view there was nothing intentional nor any kind of overvaluation.  She said she did not see from the Assessor’s office that they did anything beyond what they normally do; they followed the process that they are supposed to follow.  The Assessing office looked at everything after the Cordts brought this to their attention and then went as far as to look at other ways that they might be able to lower their taxes on this property.  She said the idea of buildability, if they go to the Planning Board when they want to build on this property and the Planning Board says no way, then will they come back to us and say it is not buildable and I want my taxes back for the past four years.  She said could they do that.   Attorney Stockford said there is a limit on how far back that can go, but there are specific deadlines.
Ms. Morgan-Alexander said whether the Swan’s build a road or not in the future, this board needs to address the here and now.  She indicated this is what we know and what we have to deal with right now.  
Mr. Cavender said this Assessing office followed the guidelines and schedule they have that was created from the Re-Val.  They used that to assess the property knowing full well that anywhere in this state, where you have backland, the Assessor will not go out and tramp through woods to look at anything.  Yes, they might look at google maps or topographical information, but the Assessor is not a surveyor.  They are not required to do a survey.  He said his understanding is that Assessors use the highest and best use of the property, which is the state standard and the Assessor here is being nice to discount these properties 50% in his opinion because there is access to this lot, even though the taxpayers don’t want to hear this.  He said there is no such thing as a land locked piece of property in the State of Maine. Now, whether the other property owners around it will give you access is a different story, but there is access.  He said the 50% already given is more than he would give, but because it is a consistent policy within the town to give that he did not recommend giving any more than what had already been given.             

Mrs. Hale said she concurred with Mr. Cavender. She said she understood that it is not usable.  The Assessor has given a 50% reduction on that piece of property.  Mr. Cordts said yes, on a buildable lot and our point is that it is not a buildable lot right along.  Attorney Stockford said the board can open the evidence portion of the hearing again if it feels there should be more evidence to present, but at this point this portion is for board deliberations and no further evidence is presented. 

Mrs. Morgan-Alexander said the appellant has failed and the Assessor has operated properly according to the rules and no changes are necessary.  Attorney Stockford said if a majority of the board feels the burden of the taxpayer has not been met, then a motion to deny the appeal, to request legal counsel memorialize that decision and prepare conclusions, and to schedule another meeting to vote on those would be in order.  

VOTE (2019-03) Ms. Morgan-Alexander, seconded by Mrs. Hale moved to deny the appeal and request legal counsel prepare written findings and conclusions that reflect this decision, and for the board to reconvene to vote on them at a future meeting.  Voted 4-0 passed. 

The Chairman asked the board to set a date for their next meeting.  The Chairman suggested Thursday, January 16, 2020 at 4:00 PM.  There were no objections.   
5. ADJOURNMENT
VOTE (2019-04) Lisa Ward, seconded by Ms. Morgan-Alexander moved to adjourn the meeting at 4:35 PM.   Voted 4-0 passed. 









___________________________

 







Twila D. Lycette, Town Clerk
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